
 PUBLIC MEETING 

GRAND COUNTY AIRPORT BOARD 

 REGULAR MEETING 

AGENDA 

 

February 5th, 2018  

5:00 P.M. 

County Council Chambers 

125 E Center St 

Moab, UT 84532 

 

A. Call to Order  

B. General Business 

1. Approve minutes of 11/08/17, 12/4/17, 01/08/18 Airport Board meetings. 

2. Airport Monthly Data. 

3. Director’s Report and Safety Report. 

C. Discussion and Consideration Items for Action by County Council.  

1. Selection of Airport Board Chair and Vice-chair. 

2. Determination of an airport art project/working group for ongoing terminal art 

presentation. 

3. Determination of a dedication and grand opening program. 

4. Approval of a Request for Proposals for installation of airport storm drainage among 

existing hangars. 

5. Development of priority list for construction of terminal needs and infrastructure 

expansion at the Airport.  

6. Determination of ground lease rent during closure.  

D. Discussion Items 

1. Update of Construction at Airport 

2. Advertising space in the terminal building 

 

E. Future Considerations 

F. Closed Session (if necessary)  

G. Adjourn 

Those with special needs requests wishing to attend Airport Board meetings are encouraged to contact 

the County two (2) days in advance of these events. Specific accommodations necessary to allow 

participation of disabled persons will be provided to the maximum extent possible. Requests, or any 

questions or comments can be communicated to: (435) 259-1346. 

 

Posted by: Judd Hill, Airport Director 

___________________________________ 

Date ______________ Time __________ 



 

 

GRAND COUNTY AIRPORT BOARD REGULAR MEETING - MINUTES 

 

November 6th, 2017 5:00 P.M. 

 

A. Call to Order  

1. Meeting called to order at 17:02 by Chairman Groff. 

2. Members Present: Bill Groff (Chair), Bill Hawley, Bob Greenberg, Norm Knapp, John 

Knowles, Rory Paxman (Council liaison), Judd Hill (Staff). 

3. Members absent: Dave Sakrison and Jody Patterson. 

4. Other: Fred Burnet – EAA Chapter 1606, Armstrong Consultants 

 

B. General Business 

 

1. Approve minutes of 7/31/17, 9/14/17, 10/02/17 Airport Board meetings. 

a. Minutes postponed until a later date. 

 

2. Airport Monthly Data. 

a. 100LL down year-to-day, Jet A higher. Skydivers using a turboprop that uses Jet 

A instead of 3 aircraft using 100LL. 

b. Enplanements top 9,000 for the year. 

 

3. Manager’s Report and Safety Report. 

a. Constructed a new parking area to create approximately 35 new parking spaces. 

b. Flights are available to purchase online for flights starting in May. 

c. Boutique has had multiple delays and cancelations (116 delays and 27 

cancelations). 

d. Issues have arisen about legal review of airport by-laws. Will be addressed in the 

coming weeks with the Council office and attorney’s office.  

e. Discussion by Fred Burnet to discuss possible EAA involvement in airport 

opening in the spring. 

f. Discussion of future airport projects with Armstrong. Considerations of 2018 

funding for potential ramp upgrades. Crosswind runway and jet service NEPA 

compliance is currently under review. Expected reply by end of year for crosswind 

runway NEPA, and February for jet service (CRJ200) review. Goal is to develop a 

dirt runway, and then use the millings when generated from RWY 3/21 on the 

crosswind. 

g. A private citizen questioned support of SkyWest over Boutique, and an 

explanation was given describing in detail the Essential Air Service grant program 

and the future of the program at Canyonlands Field. 

h. Discussion of future Airport Improvement Program (AIP) goals with Armstrong. 

Consideration of plans to use for both primary and non-primary airport status.  

C. Discussion and Consideration Items for Action by County Council.  

1. Review of Airport Board applicants. 

a. Ronald Morin, Jody Patterson, Bill Groff all submitted applications by the 

deadline for two positions that were expiring (Groff and Patterson positions).  

b. Individuals were given a chance to discuss qualifications with the board members. 

c. Recommendation by Hawley to recommend Groff and Patterson, 2nd by Knowles; 

passed unanimously. 

 



 

 

2. Determination of required rent for airport tenants during closure. 

a. What should happen with leases for terminal tenants, and hangar tenants during 

closure for construction?  

b. Need to consider what will happen if crosswind runway is built, or not. The 

terminal people are being displaced and thus should not pay rent, but unsure as to 

what will happen to hangar users until determined if crosswind runway can be 

built and used during construction. 

c. Tabled until a determination is made on whether crosswind runway is approved 

for construction by FAA.  

D. Discussion Items 

1. Crosswind runway development. 

2. Ongoing Terminal development, including leases during construction. 

3. Future private and/or county-sponsored development projects of the airport (ongoing). 

E. Future Considerations 

1. None. 

F. Closed Session (if necessary)  

1. None. 

G. Adjourn 

1. Meeting adjourned at 18:37.  

 

Submitted by: Judd Hill, Airport Director 

 



 

 

GRAND COUNTY AIRPORT BOARD -  REGULAR MEETING - MINUTES 

 

December 4th, 2017 - 5:00 P.M. 

 

A. Call to Order  

1. Meeting called to order by Vice-Chair Patterson 

2. Members present: Jody Patterson (Vice-chair), Bob Greenberg, Bill Hawley, Dave 

Sakrison, Norm Knapp, Rory Paxman (Council Liaison), Judd Hill (Staff). 

3. Members Absent: Bill Groff, John Knowles. 

4. Others: Karen Guzman-Newton, Armstrong consultants.  

Jody, Bob, Bill, 

No Bill 

B. General Business 

1. Approve minutes of 7/31/17, 9/14/17, 10/02/17, 11/06/17 Airport Board meetings. 

a. 7/31/17 motion by Hawley, 2nd by Greenberg; unanimously approved. 

b. Others tabled. 

 

2. Airport Monthly Data. 

a. Getting closer to 10,000 enplanements, discussion of how funding of primary vs 

non-primary could be effected by 4 month closure.   

 

3. Manager’s Report and Safety Report. 

a. TSA has Federalized CNY again, they will be returning. 

b. Terminal has started construction. Overall design is 95% right. There will be 

changes as project progresses because of having TSA and airline selected. 

c. Preconstruction meetings held for runway. 

d. Working to maintain functioning airport while certain outages and construction, 

such as ramp lighting.  

e. Parking lot expanded and marked for 39 new spots. 

f. By-laws legal review delayed. 

C. Discussion and Consideration Items for Action by County Council.  

1. Airport meeting dates for 2018. 

a. Meetings will remain the same, the first Monday of the month at 5:00 PM, unless 

that is a holiday, then meeting would be on the 2nd Monday.  

b. Knapp makes a motion for maintaining current schedule, 2nd by Hawley; 

unanimous vote. 

 

2. Replacement of City of Moab and Travel Council representatives to the Airport Board. 

a. Karen Guzman-Newton presented by Sakrison to replace him as the appointed 

representative of the City of Moab to the Airport Board.  

b. No representative has yet to be submitted by the Travel Council.  

 

3. Minimum standards, rules and regulations for Canyonlands Field. 

a. Need to get rules and regulations completed for benefit of airport.  

b. Should consider separation of zoning from rules and regulations. 

c. Should consider breaking down into sections and going through by section. 



 

 

d. Greenberg, Hawley, and Patterson volunteer to work as a subcommittee to finalize 

documents after all members return to the country at the end of January 2018.   

D. Discussion Items 

1. Crosswind runway development. 

a. Largest hurdle was NEPA clearance, which was just approved. 

b. Now awaiting 7460/7480 review and approval by FAA. 

c. Will pursue right hand pattern for runway 33, left hand pattern on 15 so that there 

would be minimal interaction with skydiving landing areas. 

d. Working towards getting runway surveyed. 

e. Multiple concerns for liability of county with crosswind runway when considering 

runway 3/21 construction. 

f. Working towards altering staging area of RWY 3/21 construction project to try to 

minimize potential interaction of crosswind 15/33, if it gets approved.  

g. It is not safe to have air traffic accessing crosswind interacting with construction 

traffic. 

h. Working with Grand County Road department on construction of dirt strip. 

i. Crosswind is a long-term solution for wind coverage of airport. 

j. Not possible to include crosswind with RWY 3/21 plan because crosswind has not 

been approved. 

k. Rotomill of 3/21 

l. It will not be a full-time functioning strip during construction. 

   

2. Ongoing Terminal development, including leases during construction. 

a. Terminal already discussed. 

b. Nothing in lease about what to do on short-term. 

c. When asked for opinion, Director Hill stated that he thought no charge for those 

displaced from terminal, and 4 month discount for ground leases. 

d. Need to determine colors for terminal floors and walls.   

e. Ongoing working with airport staff and board member volunteers on development 

and final decisions. 

3. Future private and/or county-sponsored development projects of the airport (ongoing). 

a. Review of ramp options with Armstrong consultants. 

b. Working towards adding hardstands to existing apron, and expanding apron to 

include additional tie down spots. 

c. Considering how to fund expansion of ramps, as primary and non-primary 

airports. 

d. Describe long-term plan to make hardstands on existing ramp, and adding new 

hardstands and tie down locations. 

e. Considering short-term and 20-year expansions of the airport, and how to deal 

with larger commercial aircraft.  

f. FAA will likely not consider supplying large discretionary funds for anything at 

airport (eg. ramp) before the taxiway is upgraded.  

E. Future Considerations 

F. Closed Session (if necessary)  

 

Submitted by: Judd Hill, Airport Director 

 



 

 

GRAND COUNTY AIRPORT BOARD -  REGULAR MEETING - MINUTES 

 

January 8th, 2018; 5:00 P.M.; County Council Chambers; 125 E Center St; Moab, UT 84532 

 

A. Call to Order  

1. Meeting called to order at 17:05 

2. Members present: Bill Groff (Chair), Jody Patterson (Vice-chair), Bill Hawley, Karen 

Newton-Guzman, Howard Trenholme. 

3. Members absent: Norm Knapp, Bob Greenberg, Rory Paxman (Council liaison) 

4. Others present: Judd Hill (Staff), Armstrong Consultants  

B. General Business 

1. Approve minutes of 7/31/17 and 10/2/17 Airport Board meeting minutes. 

a. No audio recording available due to damaged recording device for third quarter of 

2017 meetings. 

b. Motion by Patterson, 2nd by Hawley to approve minutes; passed unanimously. 

2. Airport Monthly Data. 

a. 2017 enplanements were unofficially 9843, with charter flights still to be reported. 

b. Skydive Moab numbers are not reported for November because numbers have not 

been submitted. 

3. Director’s Report and Safety Report. 

a. Airport is closed, but open to helicopters 

b. Working with runway construction firm about using water in exchange for 

construction services. 

c. Review of finalized budget approved by the Council for 2018. 

d. Discussion of Bob Dala terminal naming authorized by Council in 2007. 

C. Discussion and Consideration Items for Action by County Council.  

1. Airport Board appointment from Travel Council; Howard Trenholme. 

a. Howard gives a brief introduction as to his support as a member of the Travel 

Council. 

b. Patterson makes a motion to recommend Trenholme to Council, 2nd by Hawley 

and approved unanimously.  

D. Discussion Items 

1. Construction at Airport 

a. Pictures shown of construction occurring on the airport of all of the projects 

occurring on the airport.  

b. Discussion of construction timeline. 

 

E. Future Considerations 

1. Airport Board officers. 

2. Development of an ‘artwork’ group for terminal artwork. 

3. Development of a working group to develop the ‘grand opening’. 

F. Closed Session (if necessary)  

G. Adjourn 

 

Submitted by: Judd Hill, Airport Director 



Director Report Canyonlands Field (CNY) 02-05-2018     
 

1. Airport is closed to all traffic, except helicopters. 

2. Construction is underway on runway and taxiway, terminal, fuel farm, and 
two private hangars.  

3. Out of office for much of December to avoid losing significant vacation 
time. 

4. Established power right of ways for terminal project. 

5. Received FAA approval (via 7460-1) for crosswind runway. 

6. Presented an updated report to Council on development of crosswind 
runway. 

7. Work with TSA on development of Airport Security Program. 

8. TSA has begun interviews, job posting is still active on USAJobs.gov (looking 
for 8-10 employees for permanent Federal positions).    

9. Working extensively with SkyWest on development of terminal for flight 
operations. SkyWest has just posted jobs on skywest.com for agents (full 
and part time positions will be based at CNY). 

10. Multiple meetings on terminal construction and runway construction with 
the respective construction companies and design groups. 

11. Working with Nielson’s Construction about monitoring water well and 
usage; a deal was negotiated to exchange water for construction of 
crosswind runway. 

12. Multiple meetings with the State to try and develop additional funding for 
future infrastructure projects. 

13. Safety: The construction projects have multiple pieces of heavy equipment, 
ditches, and employees. Significant efforts to ensuring safety and security 
requirements are being met. We still have aircraft call in for landing; we 
inform them via radio that the airport is closed.  

-End of Report- Respectfully submitted by: Judd Hill, CNY Director  



 

Discussion and Consideration Items for Action by County Council.  

1. Selection of Airport Board Chair and Vice-chair. 

a. Current by-laws require nomination and selection of airport board Chair and Vice-

Chair position every 2 years. 

 

2. Determination of an airport art project/working group for ongoing terminal art 

presentation. 

a. During the January meeting, a future consideration was requested to form an 

artwork group/committee to determine how the terminal will display and rotate art 

displays within the terminal. 

 

 

3. Determination of a dedication and grand opening program. 

a. Fred Burnet of EAA chapter 1606 presented at a previous meeting to describe 

EAA activities.  

b. In 2007, the Board and the Council determined to dedicate the terminal to Bob 

Dala, but no actions were taken. 

c. Determined that a ‘Grand Opening’ committee would be needed to help plan the 

re-opening of the airport. 

 

4. Approval of a Request for Proposals for installation of airport storm drainage among 

existing hangars. 

a. The storm drainage plan has been adopted. 

b. Current leases in design for hangar development would be negatively affected if 

drainage is not installed. 

c. See attached draft of Request for Bids. 

 

 

5. Development of priority list for construction of terminal needs and infrastructure 

expansion at the Airport.  

a. Terminal needs 

i. Internal directional signage 

ii. Door locks for terminal 

iii. Seats 

iv. TVs 

v. Wi-Fi 

vi. Pre-treatment for termites 

b. Parking needs 

i. Additional parking spaces 

ii. Paid parking tracking and registration 

iii. Signage from highway to terminal 

c. Additional infrastructure 

i. Entrance signage 

ii. Crosswind runway millings 

 



6. Determination of ground lease rent during closure.  

a. Tabled from November 2017 board meeting until it was determined if crosswind 

runway was approved by FAA. Approval for construction was received in the 2nd 

half of January 2018. 

b. Discussion during December 2017 meeting suggested waiving 4 months of ground 

lease payment as a good faith measure towards tenants and no charges for leases 

displaced by terminal construction. 

 

 

Discussion Items 

1. Update of Construction at Airport 

a. Runway: 
i. Work being performed by Nielson’s Construction/Staker 

Parsons/Old Castle. Work is widening and strengthening the 
runway, and adding 260’ of runway and taxiway to be available for 
use in the future when additional requirements are met.  

ii. Project is scheduled for completion on April 30th; the project is 
currently several days ahead of schedule. 

 
b. Terminal: 

i. Work being performed by MGM construction. Existing terminal (4200 
sq. ft.) is being remodeled, and expanded to a total area of 9500 sq. 
ft. Work is scheduled to be completed the first week of April; the 
project is currently about 10 days behind schedule. There have been 
several unexpected issues that have arisen dealing with the 
remodel, and several requested changes to meet the needs of future 
tenants. We also have several additional costs that have, and will, 
arise for the building (eg. signage, seating, door locks, parking lots, 
TVs, wi-fi, etc.). 

 
c. Crosswind Runway: 

i. It has been the plan of the airport to develop a crosswind runway for 
more than a decade. We have been working to get the development 
of the runway approved by the FAA, and received final approval in 
the 2nd half of January 2018. We are now working on scheduling the 
construction of the dirt runway. 

 
d. Drainage Plan: 

i. A drainage plan was adopted by the Council for the Airport in 2017. 
While significant development had occurred over the last 20 years, 
no plan had been in place. With the plan now established, new 
construction will be responsible to include adding infrastructure into 
the airport for drainage (there have never been impact fees for 
building on the airport). However, the County is responsible to build 
a portion of drainage system around buildings already approved and 
built. We hope to submit this project to bid in the coming days. This 
is an estimated $100,000+ project. 

 
 



e. Taxiway Rehabilitation: 
i. We have been approved for $307,000 in grants to do pavement 

maintenance for our parallel taxiway. This will include a 10% County 
match. This work would occur during the spring of 2018. 

 
f. Apron/Ramp Upgrade: 

i. We are pursuing additional funds to install concrete hardstands at 
two locations on our existing apron. Larger aircraft (commuter jet and 
private/charter jets) are too heavy to be supported by our asphalt 
apron. If funding is acquired, we would do this $1M project prior to 
opening in May of 2018. Beyond the hardstands, we are also 
pursuing the possibility to add new areas to the apron to increase 
the number of aircraft parking spaces; the best case scenario for 
such work would be the fall of 2018.  

 
g. Private Development: 

i. There is currently a 65,000 gal fuel storage farm, a 10,000 sq. ft. 
hangar, and an 8,000 sq. ft. hangar being constructed on the airport 
(the largest existing hangar currently on the airport is 8,000 sq. ft.). 
These will be completed in the coming months. We also have leases 
established for three additional hangars that are in various stages of 
design.   

 

 

2. Advertising space in the terminal building 

a. How do we address advertising contracts within the terminal building? 

i. Static displays 

ii. Electronic displays 

iii. Companies based at the airport versus local companies 

1. Are airport based advertising incorporated into lease? 

2. Not all companies based at the airport are leasing space within the 

terminal building. 

 

 



 

 

GRAND COUNTY 

REQUEST FOR BIDS 

CONSTRUCTION SERVICES 
 

Grand County will be accepting proposals for the construction of a new storm drainage system at 

Canyonlands Field Airport around existing hangars. Plans and bid documents are available at 

www.moabairport.com and www.grandcountyutah.net.  Pre-bid site visits will be made available 

by request to Airport Management. All submittals must be delivered to the Grand County Clerk’s 

Office no later than 2:00 P.M. on Thursday 3/1/17 (or 3/8/17) at 125 East Center Street, Moab, 

Utah 84532. Grand County Council reserves the right to reject any and all submittals; or waive 

any informality or technicality in any proposal in the interest of Grand County.  For complete bid 

specifications or further information, please contact Judd Hill, Canyonlands Field Airport 

Director at 435-259-4849. 

/s/ Diana Carroll 

Grand County Clerk/Auditor 

Published in the Times Independent February 8 and 15, 2018 

 

http://www.moabairport.com/
http://www.grandcountyutah.net/


 

APPENDIX 1 

PROPOSED STORM DRAIN SYSTEM PLAN 






